Story of Vida K Rayl

 I had wanted to make a map of Talmage drawn in my own dear hand.  But I worried about getting it all on a sheet this size.  I tried anyway, so here it is.  Possibly anyone who knows Talmage can make it out.

 Otherwise, well look for yourself.  (See TalmageMap.gif)

My Story

To begin, as most autobiographies do, I was born January 29, 1927 in Talmage, Duchesne County, Utah.  I am the daughter of Thomas and Mary Ellen Davies Kenison and last of eight children.  Now this was a big event in my life, and I will now briefly outline a few things that made it possible.  I say briefly because my mother's story is one of hardship and pioneering, and my father's a colorful picture of the Islands and the sea.  Each is a story of its own.

Thomas Kenison was born, son of David and Ann Elizabeth Crabe Kenison on April 17, about 1879. (We never knew the exact date of his birth for all the Kenison records and all their worldly goods were destroyed in an Island hurricane about 1890.) My father had 8 brothers and 1 sister (2 sisters died).  He was the 6th son.  My father, Thomas, helped Grandfather build a ship, which they called the "Viapapa," a Samoan name meaning something concerning a rock. I later learned Viapapa also means by way of the pregnant ship.  It was a sailing sloop - cargo in the belly.  They shipped freight from the Islands.  So my father spent his youth on the sea.  For he was in his early 20s when they came to Utah in about 1898 and settled in Castle Dale.   Grandmother Kenison died and was buried in Samoa before they came to Utah.  "Mormon" missionaries in the Islands had converted the family to our faith. They were baptized shortly before they came to Utah.  Mary Ellen Davies, my mother, was born September 7, 1886 at Escalante, Utah, daughter of John William and Sarah Ellen McInelly Davies.    She had 6 brothers and 3 sisters. The family lived in Escalante for about 12 years, then moved to Orangeville for 5 or 6 years, then to Sunnyside. This was in about 1903 and close by Castle Dale, so I guess this was how my parents met.  My mother's people were early Utah pioneers.  Some of them came here with the first companies of Mormons into Salt Lake Valley. They came in 1848 with Brigham Young's 2nd company, arriving in early fall that year with a 3 or 4 oxen team. Father and Mother were married at Sunnyside, September 26, 1904 and in January 3, 1906 they were married in the Salt Lake Temple.

In 1916 Grandfather Kenison returned to the Islands where he died in 1919.  My father and mother decided to go to the Uintah Basin, an Indian Reservation that had been opened by the government for homesteading. Grandfather Davies and his family went too.  They decided on a territory now called Talmage, which had no name then, but was named Winn for a while by MR, Draper an early settler there.  It was later changed to Talmage.  They lived in tents in the summer close by the one and only water hole in Draper Hollow. They spent the first winter in Ioka, a settlement about 40 miles east. The next year my father got a log house built and my folks were one of the first families to stay the winter in Talmage.

My parents had two children when they went to Talmage named George Linwood, born November 14, 1905 and Agnes Kenison (now Larsen) born January 17, 1909.  John was the first baby to be born in Talmage, February 1, 1912. I have always been proud of their part in the early history of the Uintah Basin, but I do think it is a country that should be given back to the Indians.

Albert D. was born October 30, 1915

Vina was born January 28, 1917, died 1 month later

Walter David was born July 15, 1919

Elburn Thomas was born June 9, 1922

And myself, Vida, January 29, 1927

I can remember sitting by the hour listening to stories of early Talmage.  The country was pretty wild, and lions and other animals roamed the country, but by my time, the town had grown up and the animals were driven higher up in the mountains.

Well, I was blessed and given the name Vida Kenison April 3, 1927 by my father.  I've never liked my name, but I don't know what else I'd call myself if I had my choice.

Because of the remoteness of our farm, there weren't any children near enough for me to have any friends to play with, and my youngest brother was five years older than me, and a boy too. So I was alone a lot in my childhood.

I started school in September 1933. I was very shy and backward and I always took my big collie dog and he waited outside for me to come at recess and noon and then to walk home with me. After awhile the boys at school said they were going to kill Tippy, so I had to make him stay home 'Cause I was afraid of the bigger boys.

I was in 2nd grade before Talmage got their elementary school built. School was held in the church house for several years.  My brothers and sisters all went there.  By the time I started, they were holding school in the building that had once been my grandmother's post office. She had been the town first Post sis tress and had kept it for years until she died I guess in December 1927.

The elementary school was finished in 1934. White frame trimmed in green, 2 rooms with a coal or wood heater in each, an entrance hall in the center and oiled board floor that soon got dirty, and seemed to stay that way.   There were two separate trails out back for boys and girls and a big red hand pump on a well where we got our drinking water.

There was quite a lot of sagebrush around and we had a rodeo corral about 100 yards away, which was the general area of celebrating 4th of July, etc. We played wild horse a lot; the guy with the rope got to be the cowboy, others had to be horses.  The corral fence was our tricky bars, and the chute gates, our swings.

My folks always took their family to church.  We lived about 3/4 a mile away and usually walked. I usually went to sleep in Sacrament Meeting.  They were held quite late because the people had to get the

Chores, like cow milking, etc., done first.  I remember still how hard it was to have to wake up and walk home.

We lived in a log house in the middle of our upper forty.  My father had a building site laid out down by the road, but he never got to finish it.

In the year of 1937 and 1938 Mother had to be in the hospital quite a while, and I stayed with my sister Agnes who was married now and living at Bluebell 16 miles east of Talmage.  During this time my brother Albert took over and with the help of other brothers (Walter and John) built the new house.     It was a nice surprise for Mother.  We were moved in before the winter of 1938. It was the nicest house in town at the time.  Up until this time most all the homes had sod roofs except the new store run by my Uncle El Ray and Aunt Patience Larsen, which had been built a few years before.  From this beginning all other homes started getting new roofs and other face lifting.

It was about this time too that the Altamont High School was built. They had been holding school in a building before that at Mt. Emmons and called it Central High School and before that, school had been in

Boneta.  Some of my older brothers and sisters had gone there and had finished in Wyoming where they had stayed with Uncle Will Kenison, my father's only living brother. There wasn't a school bus that came to Talmage the first years of Walter's school.  He had to ride a horse about 5 miles to the Snow home where he tied it up and then rode the bus another 7 miles to school. By the time Elburn started, the bus came to Talmage, making things easier, of course.  It seems like everything came easier for me than it had for the other kids.

These were the Depression years, too, following World War I, and everything came by the hardest way.     But the people in the Uintah Basin were so poor anyway, that it didn't make a whole lot of difference, only in buying clothes, etc. They only had what they could raise to eat.

The W.P.A. helped a lot of people out.  Nearly everyone had a new sanitary outhouse.  There was a lot of road building and things like that, that needed doing, and it gave work to the men too.

I don't think the Depression was as hard on our family as the death of my father, that left bills instead of insurance, Things were very hard for my mother in those days.

People had to travel some 30 miles for a doctor and even farther for a hospital.  Fortunately, there weren't too many times when medical help was desperately needed.  They just went without a lot of times when it was needed.  Mother was only able to have a midwife for maternity. Mrs. Nancy M. Jensen attended my birth, which was at 8:00 a.m. (this from my birth certificate).  It must have taken a great deal more faith to live then that it does now when we know that a doctor is on the other end of our telephone. Mother had trouble with my birth.  John rode to Duchesne on a horse to get a doctor. John told me this. He said the afterbirth wouldn't come - she had female trouble from then on. Things are much better in the Basin now, however with a new hospital in Roosevelt where good medical attention can be had and more modern homes, telephones, and cars.

I still remember oil lamps, but R.E.A. came to the Basin in about 1939, which sure made things a lot easier and more comfortable, for with the event of electricity came appliances, and Albert and Walt soon got a milker.  For I had thought I was surely hurt when I was called on to help milk.  I still don't know which job I hated most, milking, or dishes.  I got out of as much as I could.

Our folks didn't get a tractor till I was 14 or 15.  While I was growing up, therefore, I rode a horse for cultivation.  This isn't as much fun as riding for pleasure, up one row and down the next.  But at that I suppose I had it easier than the guy on the cultivator.  I helped a little at hay times, too, by leading the derrick horse.  The derrick fork was loaded on the wagon, the horse hauled it up then and it was swung over to the stack, and then tripped. Here again I didn't have it as hard as the guy on the hay.

I don’t have many memories of early childhood; probably my first is of my walker. I always had dolls and I loved cats and tried to make them be dolls. I had a little red chair I took everywhere with me and by the time I was five, a doll buggy. I always liked to play house with my dolls and things.

I was 7 years and 7 months when my father died on May 29, 1934.  This proved to be a big loss to me.  I was too young at the time to fully appreciate it.     But I did as I grew older and I envied the girls who had fathers and felt that I was missing something.

The next year, August 3, 1935, Arlin R. Potter, of all people baptized me a member of the LDS Church and the next day I was confirmed by George B. Rust.     Later I had the privilege of being baptized for the dead in the temple at Manti.  It was a Sunday school trip.  My mother's sister, Aunt Eva, was in charge, so Mama let me go with her.  I was baptized for 18 names.

There were 4 boys and 4 girls in my class when I started to school.  We continued on together, too, except for 2 families of 2 boys who moved away.

Nothing extraordinary happened to me through my first years of school. I changed around a bit.  I was in Provo awhile at Maeser School, and at Bluebell awhile in 4th grade.  I had my tonsils out while I was in Provo.     I don't think this operation hurts other people as bad as it did me.

By the time I was 9 or 10 I became a horse lover, for riding that is, and all of us that could get a horse would go.  My folks never had a saddle, only harness horses, and I rode bareback till I actually had blisters.

I started riding Cap.  He was so old he was pretty safe, but I got him in the shanks one day while pulling a sleigh and he piled me on my can. I was out for a while, and bless his heart, he died soon after. Then I started riding Snap. I didn't dare ride Pet for another year or so.  Oh the falls I took that rattled my teeth and bruised my body.

Mother and I rode some together on errands and such. I learned to ride Pet's colt and Mom rode Pet, and we took them as a team on the wagon a time or two.  Mother never wore pants.  She rode sidesaddle in a dress.  That's an art.

These horses were big and heavy and didn't move so fast and falls from them weren't as hard as from old Button, the horse I bought when I was 17.  This was a horse you could look at and say baby, you fracture me, 'cause the way I rode him everybody figured I would be.

But I never broke any bones until I was on a borrowed horse. I was riding double with Cousin Eileen Davies, in the dark too, and we had old Molly going top speed.  She stumbled all over herself. Eileen wasn't hurt, but when I finally got myself slowly and painfully picked up, she was crying.  She had lost one of her shoes; they were new ones too.  We looked all over, but it was so dark we couldn't find anything.  We decided to come back next day and find it.  My shoulder was too numb to feel too bad and we got on the horse and there was the shoe hanging on the saddle horn. When we decided to mount and ride again I thought I was all right, but the 2nd morning when I got up I was in so much pain they took me to Dr. Murray in Duchesne.  I had to wear tape and a sling for a while.  A "bad fracture" he said, of the left collarbone.

In September 1939 I started at Altamont in 7th grade. We girls had talked about it with such anticipation and had Old Altamont built up to some sort of dream world, I was a little disappointed, but it was a new experience and we rode a school bus for 12 miles, which was fun at first, but sure got tiresome later. I was happy to see all the kids I had known in Bluebell in 4th grade. I'll never forget Boyd Goodrich in bib overalls, sucking a lollipop. We later converted him to Levis. But he was a fine boy, the pride of all the girls, and the only one of our class who amounted to anything. He graduated from BYU and is now teaching high school somewhere.

In September 41 we started in 9th or freshman year of high school.  We were initiated and had a lot of fun.  I had to wear pajamas, and I remember I could hardly wait till I was 16.  After I reached that goal I wanted to be 18 and out of school.

In the late summer of 1942 Mama got me a bike.  Things were beginning to be hard to obtain because of the war, which started on December 7, 1941, with the so-called stab in the back at Pearl Harbor.   I surely had a lot of fun aboard my bike that I called Suzy 'cause she was a girl.  My brothers told Mama I was going to get myself killed the way I rode my bike, but I got by okay, though I did take an awful lot of nasty spills.

My mother worked hard for the money to buy that bike.  After I was married I took it with me.  We lived in a 4-plex apartment located on the spot where the Marriott Center at BYU now stands. Four garages were out back.  My bike was in our stall.  We were lucky our car wasn't, because the bratty kid in the basement apartment burned the garage down. It damaged one car that was in there, but they got it out.

You might say I was a high school war child. We all had brothers, cousins, and other relatives and friends in the service. We were all keyed up emotionally and anxious to do our part f or our country, but none of us thought that the way to do it was to study hard and learn all we could. We had very poor teachers, too, because of a terrible shortage.

However, I have many happy memories of my high school days, especially my senior year.  My closest friend was Alene Allred.  She had been all through school I guess, and my cousin Eileen Davies who came from Springville in about 1940.  So we 3 were friends and the things we did together.  Eileen was a year younger than Alene and me.

I enjoyed Seminary very much, also Phys Ed, Band, Speech, Home Economics, and Mr. Toone's Geometry class.  I gave him a bad time and thought it was smart.  I got an F. I was crushed but we fixed it up okay.  I got a B at the term end. There was a harassed teacher. Then there was Mr. Gomm, our coach, in answer to all Phys Ed Girls prayers. We had a big rat race (dance at school) and both Gomm and Toone danced with me and I was so thrilled I could hardly stand it. 

I got myself in the band the years I was a junior and sophomore, and now when I think of it I wonder how I made it.  I sure did enjoy it anyway, the marching and the uniform mostly.  I played 2nd cornet.  We had a band meet at Roosevelt, which was a lot of fun. Here I met a lot of new friends and had a big time. Eileen Davies played snare drum, and another cousin, Ina Rust, played solo cornet.

Mr. Kerksik, the Seminary teacher, always took his classes on a trip, usually a temple excursion, but during these war years he wasn't able to, but in our senior year 50 students went to Salt Lake. I had chosen to go with our senior group, however, so I missed this.  Mr. Jones, our principal, and his wife, chaperoned us.  We went in a private car, first to Provo, then through Geneva Steel, which was under construction, then to the State Mental Hospital and finally the American Fork Training School.  Alene and I hadn't got any sleep the night before because of a big date.  We'd left at 5:00 am and we were so sleepy we were almost sick.  We stayed at the Newhouse Hotel and visited all points of interest in Salt Lake.  I already knew Salt Lake pretty well and had been there a lot. Mother usually went for the winter to work.  The last half of 1943 is when I finished at Granite High.  I sure learned the difference between Granite and Altamont.

1945 was the year of our graduation.  We chose our class rings and announcement cards and decided to wear caps and gowns.  There were about 24 of us. Two or 3 of the boys were already in the service but we had a fine program, and we all walked up to get our diploma and shake Mr. Jones' hand, all trying to be very careful and not trip on the stairs. I had taken a civil service test for a job at N.S.D. (Naval Supply Depot) in Clearfield, Utah, to start after school. Mama didn't want me to go, but I went anyway.  I found out I was a pretty green kid, but it was good experience for me.

I had decided when I was 17 that I just had to have a horse. One that Elton Rust had let me borrow.  I sold my horn to buy this horse.  I sure did have a lot of fun with this horse. I enjoyed riding so much. He was as wild as the wind.  Albert had me strap a 6 ft. chain to his front foot.  That slowed him down so I could catch him. I needed to earn $25 more to finish paying for him.

Alene and I worked together, in the same office, that is, Utah Navy Supply Depot.  We shared an apartment (Kimball Apartment 150 North Main, Salt Lake), and later Gwen Case came and shared with us. We got along pretty well and had a good time.

Our principal interest was boys, and there were plenty of them, too.  I had a good friend in the service at the time and I only had 2 or 3 dates, but the town was lousy with servicemen and there were plenty of cute sailors at work and lots of cute P.W’s. too, so we just looked over the menu. I did have the distinction of working by and with the only single sailor in our office.  We had to ride 30 miles to work. What a deal and so hot, we were sure pooped all the time.  I made $125 a month to start.  In 2 weeks I got a promotion and a $10 raise.  I lived like a king and didn't save a cent.

I quit my job in August after 4 months and went home.  Elburn had just been released from the service, but in November Elburn and Walt and Mother went to Salt Lake for the winter. I worked at LDS Hospital as a Nurse’s aide, but by a month I was ready to quit. I sure didn't like that job. I got work at ZCMI where I worked until March. I liked this job. It was a file clerk job. I had to audit sales slips with a little 10-key adding machine. They had a party when I quit and gave me a rosebud and gardenia corsage.

We returned to Talmage in March 1946.  This was certainly a lonely summer for me.  Here I was 19 and an old maid.  I had told myself I had neither the intellect nor finances to acquire further education, so the only thing to do was get married.  There were a few dates this summer, but nothing worthwhile, and the boys were slow coming home from the war. My friend still wrote me every day from his station in Japan, but I met my husband before he returned home, and that was that.

The Rayl family had moved to Provo from Missouri, after the two boys had returned from the Service.  My sister, Agnes, was on a Central States Mission for 2 years about 1929 and 1930, and she had known them there, and talked of them a lot after her return. So when she heard they were living in Provo, she wanted to see them. A trip was arranged in late August 1946.  Walt drove out with Mom and me, and Agnes and her 3 youngest children. They hoped to get some Utah Valley fruit and I made the statement that I hoped to get one of the Rayl boys for myself. Little did I realize how many ripples that little pebble of speech would make, for I didn't even know if there were any eligible boys?

They all remember me as Little Vida in the Pea Patch. The family and the 5 oldest children had been to our house in 1931 when they came out to do their temple work. They were converts to the Church.  James Willard the oldest and his mother were baptized in 1928, his father a little later; and the rest of the children as they came of age.

Willard; as he is called by his family and I; got along pretty well from the first and when the folks ended their visit that day, I informed them I was staying there.  Willard had invited me as his idea of being friendly.  I stayed until he took me to a movie, then a dance, and after that I lost track.  There was something about the cemetery and Utah Lake. Winter was coming and I lived 20 miles away, but it didn't seem to matter. Willard came to see me on weekends and told the folks and me he wouldn't be in a financial position to marry for at least a year.  So we were married in the Salt Lake Temple January 29, 1947, my 20th birthday, five months from the time we met and we still had to get acquainted after marriage.

We soon started housekeeping in a little hole-in-the-wall apartment.  I got a job for several months at Geneva where Willard worked.  We were on shifts and not always the same ones either. Our first baby, a girl, was born March 10, 1948.  It was a new and nice experience for us. By the time Lois was two we had acquired a house with 2 bedrooms, and a full basement, cost of $7,500, and a television set. We already had furniture. Then our 2nd daughter was born April 17, 1951. We named her Mary Anne. Papa was beginning to think he wouldn't get any sons but he did.  James Bruce born October 24, 1953. So to date, 1955, we have all the conveniences of life including a 1955 car, and have been blessed with much good health in which to enjoy them. Thank the Lord for a free country and free enterprise.

So now it is 1998.  That means 43 years later, and a lot to add to this story. In March 1956 we bought a house in Pleasant Grove for $12,400. Our cars cost more today than our house.  The move to Pleasant Grove was hard. I was pregnant and missed the friends from old home and it was long distance to call them.  The house payment was enough more than the Provo house had been, that we had a really hard time paying for it.  We also had to deal with Steel strikes. No work, no money.

Brian Thomas was born May 13, 1956.  So I was a stay-at-home Mom by now and my neighbors were not my friends.  However, I soon got involved in the ward, working in Primary. Willard by now is called James, his first given name.  He taught Sunday school in the morning and I attended Sacrament Meeting at night. Primary and Relief Society were on weekdays then.

We had two more children.  Jacqueline was born June 16, 1960 and Janine was born August 10, 1961.  My mother always told me that the best years of your life are when your children are little and you have them around you. I think she was right now as I look back. Your worries and concerns certainly change with the times. It was hard for me to lose my mother.  She died January 1970.  I never really appreciated her until after I was married and had children.

The move to Pleasant Grove changed our lives a lot.  I have wondered if it was good or bad. Certainly I have very good friends here now and a good life.  It was hard for the older children and I know that they suffered in the school system here. There were some snotty kids but I guess you find that anywhere.  You just have to rise above it.

My hair now is graying and wrinkles are showing.  My body is slower and hurting sometimes, but the years have been kind. I never suffered the privations my ancestors had to endure.  My hair was dark and my eyes brown and I grew up in a town of Swedes, blondes. I was glad to find out there were more like me.

We have lived in Pleasant Grove for 42 years now.  I have been active in the church here starting first in primary as teacher, then counselor, and then Sunday school secretary, then Relief Society.  I love this Church. It means a lot to me.  My testimony grows as I see what it has done in the lives of my family.

Over the years as we have lived here we didn't do a lot of great things, or any great travel.  We were never flush with money, but we did a few trips. Disneyland with the 4 older kids in about 1962.  I'd hate to go there now.

When Lois married a boy from Canada she moved there.  So we have made several trips up there.  I went by plane a time or two. My first experience flying - I still don't know how they get off the ground.  But look at the marvelous things that have happened in the world since the gospel of Jesus Christ was restored.  Now it's computers, and there seems to be no end to what they can do.

We traveled to Joplin, Missouri in September 1948. I left Lois with my mother who still lived in Talmage then.  It was the first time I had been out of Utah. The trip was long and hard and I barely have memory of it now.  We did go there again with our 5 younger children about 1966.  Lois was working at a dude ranch in Colorado. We had a 1965 Ford station wagon. The kids took turns sitting in the very back and usually 3 in the back seat. Always asking how much farther. I remember this trip was hot and humid and we couldn't sleep at night. Jackie and Janine were 5 and 6 and barely have a memory of it if any.  I think Mary Anne remembers it better than the others. We stopped in Independence, Missouri and visited the R.L.D.S. building and got to shake hands with a grandson of Joseph Smith, their leader. I asked his permission to take his picture. One other thing that I remember, when we were coming home through Topeka, Kansas, we saw the damage a tornado had done.  It had gone across the corner of the capitol building, a marked path through the town. Trees were stripped and half of buildings were gone, a very impressive display of power.

This year of 1998 we did a similar trip to Joplin, a 60-year class reunion for Jim. We stopped again in Independence. Many changes have been made with new buildings, etc. We went on to Topeka; really nice roads and interstates now; then on to Nauvoo, beautiful Nauvoo. We were there 2 days and I could have stayed longer, seeing the place where my ancestors had lived and had been driven out by mobs because of their beliefs. If they would renounce their faith they could stay and many did for one reason or another.  We went on to Joplin for the reunion and visit with Jim's old friends, and finally back home.

We took a trip to Samoa in 1986.  It was a highlight of life to me as my father was born there and my grandparents are buried there.  I never dreamed I’d find the graves, but I did.  I met some Samoan relatives (2nd cousins) and asking questions got to the right place. It was interesting to me to meet these people and see this primitive island where my folks had lived. Actually, by today's standards, Talmage was pretty primitive. Imagine you girls, no hot water or bathroom to primp in, not to mention other personal things, and no electricity in my early years.

There have been many changes in the world as I look back over the years. Dress styles and hairstyles are things we girls notice most.  Girls wore dresses in my day. I borrowed my brother's pants to ride horses. I finally got a pair of "saddle pants." They were so neat I loved mine.  That style should be brought back.  They were hunter green, cotton twill or serge. I loved to sew and I made a lot of my own clothes and made most of the clothes for my kids. I started young, making doll clothes on the old treadle Singer sewing machine my mother had. I made my wedding dress out of white slipper satin. It got ruined in storage by mildew. I felt so bad; I was proud of my efforts. Dresses were the thing until about the 1960s when we began to see pants. When I worked at US Steel for a while in 1947 I had to wear pants and couldn't find any so I made mine. Women wear pants now, and even wear them to formal things like weddings, funerals, and such. I don't like that, but I do enjoy wearing them much better than a dress. There were not any knits then and everything had to be ironed. My ironing every week was my biggest household chore but now it’s just wash and wear. Oh yes, also laundry.  No disposable diapers and imagine we didn't even have a microwave.  Fabrics are so expensive now and you can usually buy things cheaper than you can make them so I don't sew much anymore and the materials are so nice. I got a dishwasher in the early 60s and have had one ever since.  Now that's as important as a TV.

We served a Family History Mission for the Church at the Utah State Prison.  That's a story in itself.  But because of it we got a computer and a renewed interest in family history. I feel pressed to do more but am at a loss to know where to look next. So my calling in the Church at this time is Ward Director for Name Extraction.  Since I haven't been able to find many of my own family, I feel good about all the names I find in this work.

My children are all out in the world making their way, and are a credit to me.  It was fun having the grandchildren come.  They were mine and yet I didn't have to take care of them day to day. Four of them are married to date and the great grandchildren are coming. I'll soon have nine. My only claim to fame is my children and grandchildren.  They are all great.

I haven't said a lot about my children in this very brief history, so I will say to you, each of you write your own history and add it to this one.  We can make Paper Plates to hand down to posterity. November 1998 and all is well. I am the last of my family. My siblings are all gone, but they have left a fine legacy. An excerpt from my mother's Patriarchal Blessing: "The earth is the Lord's, and your descendants will have a major role in bringing it to redemption and subduing it, that eventually Christ may return hereon and rule over his people forever."

